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 GRADUATE POLICY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

October 22, 2018
The following members were present: Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair, Communication and Information; Evan Jones, Music; Jamila Horabin, Biomedical Sciences; Sonja Siennick, Criminology; Sudhir Aggarwal, Computer Science; Vasubandhu Misra, Chemistry; Lynn Panton, Human Sciences; Tomi Gomory, Social Work; Victor Mesev, Geography; Ron Doel, History; Vanessa Dennen, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Kim Woody, School of Hospitality; Patricia Born, Business; Stanley Gontarski, English.
The following members were absent:  David Johnson, Co-Chair, English; Mei Zhang, Industrial Engineering; Jeannine Turner, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Jay Kesten, Law; David Orozco, Business; Mai King, Nursing; Stacey VanDyke, Nurse Anesthesia, Applied Studies.
Also present: James Beck, The Graduate School; Judy Devine, The Graduate School; Jennifer Buchanan, Office of Faculty Development and Advancement; Michael Ruse, Department Chair, History and Philosophy of Science; Sam Huckaba, Dean, Arts and Sciences; Lois Hawkes, Associate Dean, Arts and Sciences; Deborah Gautier, College of Engineering; Farrukh Alvi, College of Engineering.
The meeting was called to order at 3:35 P.M. by Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair.   
Previous Meeting Minutes –With no revisions or additions in mind, the meeting minutes from October 1, 2018 were approved. 
Program Review- History and Philosophy of Science (HPS)- Dr. Siennick provided a brief overview of the subcommittee report. She highlighted the major strengths and weaknesses of the program. 

It was reported that the HPS M.A. program was designed by the current director, who was hired from Canada to develop the program many years ago. Incentives were given to several departments to hire faculty with interests in the history and philosophy of science, and with these incentives the program grew and prospered. Unfortunately, the program has been shrinking for several years as faculty have left for various reasons without replacement. There are also departmental constraints that limit the contributions that the current faculty members can make to the program. As a result, most of the mentoring, recruiting, and administrative work is performed by the director and his two-person staff. The students are fortunate that Dr. Ruse is a highly energetic and distinguished scholar who cares greatly about the students and their education. He makes the program work in spite of its many limitations, and many of the past students have done very well upon graduation. Dr. Ruse is the primary strength of the program. Other affiliated faculty are highly qualified, but departmental and university policies and demands limit their contribution to the HPS program.
The primary weakness of the program is the reliance on one professor, the director, who will be retiring before the next QER report. Students realize this, and one commented that he would not recommend the program to undergraduate students because of uncertainty in the longevity of the program. Students also commented on the limited involvement of other faculty, particularly those in the sciences (one student commented about having never met a scientist). 
A second weakness is lack of departmental support, particularly from the History department. (The external reviewer also commented on a planned meeting with the Chair of the Philosophy department who never showed up.) Courses directly related to the history and philosophy of science are rarely taught, except by the two faculty members in Philosophy (Drs. Ruse and Justus). Students in the program are directed to courses with some relationship to HPS, but that relationship is not always clear to the students. The situation would be much improved if the current affiliated faculty were given the freedom to teach HPS courses.
A third weakness is the lack of affiliated faculty in the HPS program. There are currently eight faculty members, although not all actively participate. A particular problem is that there appear to be no science faculty actively involved in the program. 
Dr. Sypher asked if the Program Director, Dr. Ruse, had any additional comments. Dr. Ruse was concerned with the number of faculty departing the program. He explained that he has been contributing $5,000 of his own money to the program over the last 5 years because he cares very much for his graduate students. He agreed that it is going to be difficult for the College of Arts and Sciences to find a replacement Program Director once he retires. He added that “the college will need to make decision as to whether they want the HPS program to continue or not, and if they do, a lot more support and resources are going to be needed for it to be sustained properly.” Dean Huckaba stated that “Dr. Ruse is very generous to provide this endowment.”
Dr. Sypher asked if Dean Huckaba had any additional comments concerning the subcommittee report. Dean Huckaba concurred with Dr. Ruse, but noted that “it’s difficult to replace the lost faculty positions because the faculty from the associated departments have not shown any interest in trying to recruit in the interdisciplinary HPS area.” He stated that all of the humanity programs in the College of Arts and Sciences will be undergoing a Quality Enhancement Review in the Spring 2019 semester, and thus, he encouraged the GPC to ask these programs during their review if they have any interest in the HPS program. Lastly, he noted that “in order for HPS to strive like it should, there will need to be more involvement from the science-side on campus.”
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 1:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the College of Arts and Sciences and the University, the Program should seek a senior-level line for a director to succeed the current director upon his retirement. 

· This individual should be a distinguished senior scholar with an interest in rebuilding the program.
Dr. Gomory stated that “after reviewing the report, it is very difficult to see how this program can sustain itself and continue.” He explained that “the trajectory of the program has been deteriorating over some time “and he could not find a single positive comment in the report, aside from the fact that there were some good students who graduated. He noted that “as it stands, once Dr. Ruse officially retires, the program will essentially end” and was unsure if the review should continue given the program’s current state and possible suspension/termination. Dr. Sypher disagreed. She stated that “it is the dean’s prerogative to put his resources wherever he chooses to.” She explained that “recently, a similar program was considered not very strong and it was not clear whether the dean was going to continue the program or not and the GPC still continued the review because the committee felt that whatever was determined from the program review was going to be one piece of information that the dean could take into account.” She insisted that the review continue. Dean Huckaba agreed. 
Dr. Sypher stated that “the subcommittee report makes it pretty clear that Dr. Ruse’s contributions to the HPS program are immense and that without him it could not have developed the way it is.” She explained that it is important that the College of Arts and Sciences identify a suitable replacement for Dr. Ruse (if possible) who can take on such responsibilities once he retires in 2-3 years. 
Dean Huckaba stated that 2 years ago a succession plan was considered for Dr. Ruse and at that time, Dr. Ruse contacted and had meetings with each of the department chairs in the humanities area to have a “stern” conversation about the future of the HPS program. He noted that “this is not something that is being ignored as there have been efforts and conversations taking place over the course of 2 years.” 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. 12 were in favor of the recommendation. 2 abstained from voting. 
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 2:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the College of Arts and Sciences and the University, the Program should seek increased instructional funding from the university to compensate for the funding that will be lost when the current director retires. 

· One of the successful features of the HPS program is the opportunity it provides HPS students to take educational trips to Europe and elsewhere and thereby see firsthand the connection between science and society. These trips would be largely curtailed without the endowment funds provided by Dr. Ruse.

Dean Huckaba was confused by the wording of recommendation 2. He noted that the language should be amended to state “seek increased expense funding” and not instructional funding. Dr. Sypher agreed. She stated that the field trips would not be paid for through the OPS budget, but rather the expense budget. 

Dr. Sypher suggested amending the recommendation to the following:

To the extent that it is consistent with the mission and priorities of the College of Arts and Sciences and the University, the Program should seek increased expense funding from the university to compensate for the funding that will be lost when the current director retires. 

· One of the successful features of the HPS program is the opportunity it provides HPS students to take educational trips to Europe and elsewhere and thereby see firsthand the connection between science and society. These trips would be largely curtailed without the endowment funds provided by Dr. Ruse.
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. 12 were in favor of the amended recommendation. 2 were opposed. 
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 3:

The Program should open a dialogue with the Chairs of related departments (History, Philosophy, English, Religion) to increase the number of courses taught that are directly related to the history and philosophy of science. These courses could be of sufficient breadth so as to be of interest to non-HPS students. 

Dr. Ruse explained that the graduate students have a desire to have more interaction with affiliated faculty in other departments, and a better sense of the broader course offerings that might be relevant to their course of study in those other departments. Some students also expressed some frustration about the availability of courses that are relevant to them. For instance, there is a heavy emphasis on history and philosophy with respect to biology but no other sciences. 
Dr. Aggarwal and Dr. Gomory did not feel this recommendation was needed as it appears to have already been accomplished. Dr. Doel explained that the program can continue to increase the number of HPS courses taught through several departments as the director changes. 

Dr. Ruse was in favor of keeping the recommendation. He expressed the difficulties involved in reaching out to the different departments to increase course offerings in HPS, but stated that it is something that the program is committed to and is in the process of doing.  
Dr. Sypher suggested amending the recommendation to the following:

The Program should continue a dialogue with the Chairs of related departments (History, Philosophy, English, Religion, and others) to increase the number of courses taught that are directly related to the history and philosophy of science. 

· These courses could be of sufficient breadth so as to be of interest to non-HPS students. 

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. 12 were in favor of the amended recommendation. 1 abstained from voting. 
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 4:
The Program should update its graduate handbook.

Dr. Ruse was in total support of this recommendation. He agreed that the graduate student handbook needs to be updated. 

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor of the recommendation.  
PASSED
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 5:

The Program should seek out additional faculty in the humanities and the sciences who might be interested in becoming involved in the program. 

· The Program could, for example, start a lunch seminar series with lectures provided, at least in part, by science faculty.

There was no discussion on this recommendation. 

With no further discussion, a vote was placed. 12 were in favor of the recommendation. 1 abstained from voting. 
PASSED
Dr. Sypher opened the floor to additional questions. 

Dr. Gomory stated that “there are far too many problems in the HPS program that need to be addressed” and as such, he did not feel comfortable approving the continuation of the program, but rather, was more amenable to approving the program for “conditional approval” and requiring an enhanced/expedited strategic and succession plan. He felt that the program, not Dr. Ruse, should be held accountable and expected to provide a reasonable justification under a shorter timeframe as to how the program can continue without Dr. Ruse serving as the primary mentor and program director. Dr. Horabin and Dr. Aggarwal agreed. Dr. Sypher disagreed and stated that “the program will be required to produce an Action Plan in 6 months which lays out how it intends to address the recommendations across a 2-year timespan.” She felt this check was sufficient under the circumstances. 
Dr. Dennen suggested a motion to create a new recommendation for the program to craft a formal succession plan in preparation for Dr. Ruse’s retirement. No second was heard. 
Dr. Sypher asked for discussion on recommendation 6:

The GPC recommends that the graduate program in the History and Philosophy of Science be continued.
Dr. Horabin called a motion to have recommendation 6 amended to reflect “conditional approval” rather than “continuation.” She felt that some flags needed to be attached to draw attention to several issues that need to be addressed prior to Dr. Ruse’s retirement as the program is currently “sitting on edge.” She suggested an expedited timeline be established for the program to respond to the recommendations. Dr. Gomory seconded the motion. 
Dr. Gontarski stated that the program is extremely successful and was not comfortable penalizing it. 

A vote was placed. 5 were in favor of changing the recommendation to reflect conditional approval. 8 were opposed. The motion failed and the recommendation remained as is for continuation of the HPS program. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed for the final recommendation. 11 were in favor of the recommendation. 2 abstained from voting. 1 opposed. 
PASSED
College of Engineering- GRE Waiver Proposal- Dr. Alvi provided a brief overview of the proposal. He explained that the FAMU-FSU college of Engineering is requesting approval from the GPC to offer a waiver of the graduate admissions entrance exam requirement for those applying to the non-thesis (course-based) master’s degree programs. He stated that this is just one (of many) requirements that the student will have to meet in order to be accepted into the program. 
The GRE waiver criteria would read as follows: 

Criteria

The graduate admissions entrance exam for Engineering (GRE) requirement will be waived for outstanding applicants meeting ONE of the following criteria:

1. A completed Master's or PhD degree with a GPA of 3.0/4 or higher from a regionally accredited institution.

2. Passed the FE and/or PE exam and an undergraduate GPA of 3.0/4 or higher from a regionally accredited institution.

3. Three years of professional experience working in an engineering, or engineering related field and a 3.0/4 or higher upper‐division engineering (or related) undergraduate GPA from a regionally accredited institution.

4. FAMU or FSU undergraduate students with an upper‐division engineering GPA of 3.2/4 or higher and an overall GPA of 3.4/4 or higher. 

If a program changes the above criteria in any way, the unit would have to seek approval from the Graduate Policy Committee.

Dr. Sypher opened the floor for discussion. 

Dr. Sypher asked if the three years of professional experience can be in any engineering-related field. Dr. Alvi confirmed this. 

Dr. Gomory asked if the college has a finite list of engineering-related fields to choose from because the proposal does not explicitly define the possible professions. Dr. Alvi stated that “the College of Engineering tries very hard to not prescribe things too narrowing because the departments are most qualified to determine in an applicant meets the requirement or not.” Dr. Gomory stated that “it is a subjective determination either way.” Dr. Alvi added that each department has a graduate committee that looks at each of the applicants from a holistic view based on his/her GPA, GRE scores, grades, where they came from, etc. He reiterated that the criteria for how the admissions committees review each applicant will not change.
Dr. Sypher asked if Dr. Alvi had any knowledge of comparable institutions with similar GRE waivers in place for the MS-non-thesis engineering programs. Dr. Alvi confirmed that the following universities all have GRE waivers established: USF, FAU, FIT, UCF, UNF, MIT, John Hopkins, George Mason, Arizona State, Stanford, etc.  

With no further discussion, a vote was placed to approve the proposal.

All were in favor of the proposal. 
APPROVED
With no further business to be presented, Dr. Sypher adjourned the meeting at 5:00 P.M.[image: image1][image: image2]
